5.2.5 Marine Ecosystem

Draft 5.2.2012

Markku Viitasalo, Finnish Environment institute SYKE Thorsten Blenckner, Baltic Nest Institute Anna Gårdmark, Swedish Fisheries Board Lena Kautsky, Stockholm University Harri Kuosa, University of Helsinki Martin Lindegren, Technical University of Denmark Alf Norkko, Finnish Environment Institute SYKE Kalle Olli, University of Tarto Johan Wikner, Umeå University

Contents

5.2.5.1 Classification of climatic effects	2
5.2.5.2 System-level variations in the past	3
5.2.5.2.1 Primary producers and the phytoplankton community	4
5.2.5.2.2 Zooplankton dynamics	5
5.2.5.2.3 Open sea benthos	6
5.2.5.2.4 Sublittoral ecosystem	7
5.2.5.2.5 Winter ecosystems	9
5.2.5.2.6 The case of cod, sprat and herring: a regime shift	9
5.2.5.3 Future system-level responses to climate change	11
5.2.5.3.1 Nutrient and carbon dynamics	11
5.2.5.3.2 Benthic dynamics	12
5.2.5.3.3 Microbial food web and plankton dynamics	14
5.2.5.4 Biodiversity in the Baltic Sea – how does the climate change affect it?	17
5.2.5.5 Modelling approaches to climate change – what can we learn from simulations of future	
ecosystems?	19
5.2.5.6 Conclusions	21
5.2.5.7 References	23

5.2.5.1 Classification of climatic effects

(Viitasalo)

The structure and functioning of the ecosystem of the Baltic Sea is influenced by various external forcing factors, natural and anthropogenic. Many of the Baltic Sea species are in various ways affected by water salinity, temperature and stratification, which in turn are affected by climatic factors, such as precipitation and wind directions. It is therefore plausible that the ecosystem has shown fluctuations that can be connected with climatic variations.

The complexity of the interactions and feedbacks between climate and the responses of the ecosystem make it difficult to distinguish the anthropogenic effects (such as eutrophication) from those caused by climatic variations. This distinction is important to make when one wants to design measures to improve the state of the marine environment, as in HELCOM Baltic Sea Action Plan and the Marine Strategy Framework Directive of EU. Therefore the causal relationships between variations in environmental parameters affected by climate and the responses in individuals, communities and ecosystems need to be identified.

Climate change will affect species ranges, biodiversity and ecosystem functioning. The effects radiate to changes in (1) *species ecology* (climatic niche requirements, dispersal capacities), (2) *species interactions* (including changes in competition, facilitation and trophic relationships), and (3) *species evolution* (involving contemporary micro-evolution and macro-evolutionary trends). The responses will together define the realized niches of species in a world affected by changing climate (Lavergne et al. 2010).

We may divide the climate effects to those that (*i*) directly affect species through physiology and biochemistry of individuals, (*ii*) indirectly affect the productivity of populations, e.g. via changes in physics and chemistry of water and sediments, and (*iii*) indirectly affect the structure of communities through interspecific interactions.

Changes in physical and chemical characteristics of water directly affect the *metabolism and biochemistry* of organisms. They affect the *production capacity* of individuals and hence influence the *population size*. First, temperature is a fundamental driver of biological processes which affects metabolic rates and ultimately underpins life-history traits, population growth and ecosystem processes. E.g. the metabolism and productivity of heterotrophic bacteria in the Baltic Sea are directly affected by temperature (Autio 1998); the uptake of harmful substances increases with temperature (Dippner et al., and references therein); the development of invertebrate (REF.) and fish larvae (Karås and Neuman 1981, Hakala et al. 2003) speeds up at high temperatures. Too high water temperature can also be harmful to certain cold water taxa, such as the

glacial relicts. In the benthic system, temperature affects the food supply, respiration and growth of populations, as well as the recruitment dynamics of species (O'Connor et al. 2007, Hoegh-Guldberg & Bruno 2010). Increased temperatures may result in mismatches between developing larvae and availability of food, and may reduce larval dispersal and thus limit connectivity and between populations (O'Connor et al. 2007). Second, as most of the Baltic Sea species have either marine or freshwater origins, a decline in salinity induces osmotic stress in marine species and benefits freshwater species. Other direct salinity effects include increased uptake of metals at reduced salinities (Lee et al. 1998).

In addition to direct effects on the metabolism, growth and reproduction of organisms, climate also induces various *indirect effects* that influence species and populations via their effects on hydrographical or biogeochemical processes. Changes in population sizes then affect the intensity and type of *intra- and interspecific interactions*, such as grazing, predation and competition, which shape the *composition and functioning of communities*.

5.2.5.2 System-level variations in the past

(Blenckner)

During the last century several system-level changes took place due to climate related factors, eutrophication, fishing and hunting. The important predatory fish, cod, increased in abundance during the 1920s, probably due to good spawning conditions, i.e. high oxygen and salinity levels in the deep basins (Thurow 1999), and low predation pressure by seals (due to seal hunting activities; Österblom et al. 2007). After the Second World War an increase in the nutrient load from the surrounding countries caused the eutrophication of the Baltic Sea (Larsson et al. 1985), which caused an increase in primary production (Stigebrandt 1991). This resulted in increased sedimentation and increased deep water oxygen consumption. As a long 'stagnation period' without inflows of salinity-rich water from the North Sea prevailed, large hypoxic bottom areas were observed (Fonselius and Valderrama 2003).

Due to the hypoxia, the bottom fauna below the halocline was eliminated, causing a major disruption of the benthic food web (Elmgren 1989, Norkko et al. 2010). The decrease in benthic conditions also induced a major switch in the diet of demersal fishes, especially cod. While in the early twentieth century, benthic organisms were the main food of cod, these were in the second half of the century replaced by fish, mainly sprat and herring (Eero et al. 2011). A major reorganization of the ecosystem took place, from a more benthos driven food-web to a more pelagial-driven food-web.

Another example of climate induced system level variations is the change of geographical limits of salinity-

dependent species. During the 'oceanization' of the Baltic Sea, that took place in 1936-1954, various pelagic taxa such as marine copepods, jellyfish *Cyanea capillata*, barnacle *Balanus improvisus*, as well as cod, garfish and mackerel spread hundreds of kilometres northwards, while species preferring low saline waters retreated (Segerstråle 1969).

The above examples illustrate the sensitivity of the Baltic Sea ecosystem to climatic variations. Further examples of such processes and other demonstrated and potential effects of climate are given in chapters below.

5.2.5.2.1 Primary producers and the phytoplankton community

(Lindegren, Blenckner & Olli)

Climate change and biogeochemical models project that the increasing run-off and nutrient loads may enhance the total phytoplankton biomass by about 5% in the Baltic Sea (Neumann 2010). Effects on phytoplankton biomass are also expected due to changes in land use, which impact the nutrient flux between the land and the Baltic Sea (REFERENCE). Community changes are expected both in the spring as well as summer.

The Baltic Sea spring bloom is dominated by a few species of diatoms and cold-water dinoflagellates (Kremp et al. 2008). The relative proportion of diatoms and dinoflagellates depends on temperature and ice conditions, with warm winters generally favouring the dominance of dinoflagellates (Klais et al. 2011, Wasmund et al. 2011). The fate of the spring bloom, which dominates the seasonal productivity cycle, is either disintegration in the water column (e.g. dinflagellates), or rapid sinking to the seabed (e.g. diatoms). Hence, climate induced shifts in the spring bloom community composition control the quantity and degradability of sinking organic matter (e.g., Spilling & Lindström 2008).

Several authors have also suggested that, potentially associated with the climate change, the role of dinoflagellates in the Baltic Sea spring bloom has increased over the last decades Sea (Kremp et al. 2008; Olli and Trunov 2010) (Wasmund et al. 2011). Although certainly true for some basins, the overall increase of spring bloom dinoflagellates is not supported by data for the Baltic Sea as a whole. The response of dinoflagellates to large-scale climate patterns is highly basin specific, depending on local hydrography and community composition (Klais et al. 2011).

To understand how climate change can affect phytoplankton communities, it is important to identify the processes influencing the autecology of individual species. For instance, in the northern Baltic Sea the dinoflagellate *Biecheleria baltica* has been expanding in recent decades. This expansion has been linked to

the extraordinarily efficient benthic cyst production of this species (Olli and Trunov 2010). Given the rise of deep water temperatures in the Baltic Sea (Klais et al. 2011), the benthic cyst germination of *B. baltica* may have been enhanced, which has contributed to the dominance of this species in spring (Kremp et al. 2008).

These shifts in the group and species level dominance in spring have consequences on the food web (Sommer 2009), biogeochemistry (Spilling and Lindström 2008), and thereafter to the pelagic diversity and ecosystem functioning during the following summer. Increase of sea surface temperature is predicted to prolong cyanobacterial bloom season in the Baltic Sea, shifting its beginning ahead by about 1 month. The annual nitrogen fixation potential will not change, however (Neumann 2010).

5.2.5.2.2 Zooplankton dynamics

(Lindegren, Blenckner & Olli)

It is well known from oceans that zooplankton respond to variations in climatic parameters (e.g., Beaugrand and Reid 2003, **REF**.). The response is usually assumed to take place through a bottom-up process: the atmospheric forcing influences the hydrography and stratification of water, which change light and nutrient conditions and hence primary productivity, which in turn affects predominantly herbivorous zooplankton. In the Baltic Sea, the reasons for these changes may however be different, because in the Baltic there is a temporal mismatch between the phytoplankton spring bloom and the zooplankton peak in summer, and most of the summer production in the Baltic Sea is based on recycling within the microbial loop (**REF**.). Most probably some Baltic zooplankton species respond directly to changes in salinity, some to temperature, some species may be affected by availability of food, and some by predation by planktivorous fish. Thus direct physiological and indirect bottom-up and top-down effects are probably at work at the same time. Some examples of such interactions are given below.

Salinity plays an important role in the Baltic Sea by limiting the spatial distribution of key zooplankton species (Vuorinen et al. 1998, Möllmann et al. 2000). For example, *Pseudocalanus acuspes*, an important food source for cod larvae and planktivorous fish, is a marine species and therefore responds strongly to salinity changes (Möllmann et al 2009). In the Central Baltic Sea, the copepod species *Acartia* spp. and *Temora longicornis* are positively related to the spring temperature (Möllmann et al. 2000) and, in the Gulf of Riga, a strong response to climatic variation (mild winters) was found for zooplankton dynamics (Kotta et al. 2009). Similar results were found for coastal areas (Feike et al. 2007, Hansson et al. 2010), as well as the Archipelago Sea (Dippner et al. 2001). In the Gulf of Finland, rotifers and cladocerans increased with long-term increase in sea surface temperature (Viitasalo et al. 1995, Rönkkönen et al. 2003). This may have been caused by increased growth rates of these rapidly reproducing taxa, and by the increased availability of suitable food in the warmer water. Zooplankton dynamics may also depend on the timing of the spring

phytoplankton bloom and post-bloom food availability (Dutz et al. 2010). Temperature may indirectly affect food quality (through reduced fatty acid content), thereby causing changes in the nutritional value of zooplankton prey for higher trophic levels (Dahlgren et al. 2011).

It is also worth noting that zooplankton also exists in the littoral. In these shallow water ecosystems smallscale environmental variability in various factors, such as nutrient load, significantly modifies the response of communities to large-scale pressures such as climatic variation (Kotta et al. 2009, Põllumäe et al. 2009). Temperature and total phosphorus appear to be the most important regulating factors for shaping the littoral zooplankton communities in the Northern Baltic Sea (Scheinin et al. 2010).

5.2.5.2.3 Open sea benthos

(Norkko)

Benthic communities in the Baltic Sea comprise species with marine, brackishwater and limnic origin (Remane 1934, Bonsdorff 2006). Their distribution and diversity are constrained by the distinctive salinity and oxygen gradients present (Segerstråle 1957, Rumohr et al. 1996, Villnäs & Norkko 2011). Their latitudinal distribution is limited by the gradient of decreasing salinity towards the north: the decreasing salinity reduces macrozoobenthic diversity, affecting both the structure and function of benthic communities (Elmgren, 1989, Ruhmohr et al., 1996, Bonsdorff & Pearson, 1999). In addition, the distribution of benthic communities is driven by strong vertical gradients. Generally, the more species-rich communities in shallow-water habitats (with higher habitat diversity) differ from the sub-halocline communities, which are dominated by only a few species (Andersin et al. 1978).

It is well established that inter-decadal changes in climate and oceanography can affect benthic species distributions and interactions (e.g. Dayton et al. 1992). In the Baltic Sea, climatic variation, that strongly affects the long-term dynamics of temperature, salinity and oxygen conditions in the Baltic Sea, can have a large influence on the deep benthic communities. Already Segerstråle (1965) suggested that changes in benthic communities may be linked to climate variability. Despite this, there are very few published studies that explicitly address climate change effects on macrobenthic communities of the sub-halocline waters of the Baltic.

In the southern and western parts of the Baltic Sea, temporal variations in salinity are common and associated with the magnitude of salt-water inflows (REFERENCE). E.g., the large saltwater inflow in the mid 1950's was accompanied accompanied by significant range expansions of many marine species into the Baltic Proper. The phenomenon was accordingly termed "oceanization" of the Baltic Sea (Segerstråle 19xx;

Leppäkoski 1975). During the past few decades salinity has gradually decreased again, resulting in a shift from a dominance of marine to brackish-water taxa (WHERE?) (Villnäs & Norkko 2011).

In the 1990s, a major change took place in the ecosystem of the Gulf of Finland. It was most probably caused by the major Baltic Sea salinity inflow in 1993. Before the inflow, the shallow Gulf of Finland was well mixed, leading to good oxygen conditions and high benthos abundances. The inflow probably pushed forward saline, oxygen depleted water from the Central Baltic Sea. This water reached the Eastern Gulf of Finland by autumn 1995 - spring 1996, where it sharpened the vertical stratification and reduced deep-water oxygen concentrations (Savchuk 2010 and references therein). This stratification induced hypoxia caused a large decrease in the macrozoobenthos (Laine et al. 2007). Also, spatial studies examining species turnover (beta-diversity), in the transition zone between the North Sea, the Skagerrak and Kattegat, and the Belt Sea (Josefson 2009) and along the salinity gradients of the Baltic Sea (Bleich et al. 2011, Villnäs & Norkko 2011), all demonstrate the key role of salinity for the distribution of macrobenthic animals.

Also, the timing and extent of the sea ice influences the benthic communities through its effect on the pelagic-benthic coupling. Our knowledge from polar environments suggest that sea-ice has a profound influence on primary productivity and benthic secondary production by affecting the quality, quantity and timing of the input of both phytoplankton and ice algae to the benthos (e.g. Dayton & Oliver 1977, Renaud et al. 2007, Norkko et al. 2007). These mechanisms and their potential importance appear completely unexplored in the Baltic Sea.

5.2.5.2.4 Sublittoral ecosystem

(Kautsky)

The shallow communities on hard and soft bottoms in the Baltic Sea are based on a few structurally and functionally important species, such as fucoids, blue mussels, and a few other habitat forming species (Voipio 1981, Wallentinus 1991, Kautsky and Kautsky 2000). Composition and species richness of these communities decline from Kattegat, via the Baltic Proper into the Bothnian Bay and the innermost part of the Gulf of Finland (Nielsen et al. 1995, Ojaveer et al. 2010). Their distribution patterns are set foremost by their ability to adapt to low salinity, in combination with factors such as wave exposure, light and oxygen availability, competition for space and predation. Also, fresh water species inhabiting low salinity waters in coastal bays or in the northern part of the Baltic Sea are stressed by salinity (Kautsky and Kautsky 2000 and refs. therein).

Influence of the climatic variations on marine environment – increase of temperature, decrease of salinity and changes in water level and wind waves are first seen in shallow water. This, together with the marine and

freshwater origins makes the sublittoral environment especially prone to climatic influences. On the other hand, due to the high variability of these environments, littoral organisms are usually also well adapted to extreme variations. They are seasonally and even daily subjected to large variations in temperature, pH and nutrient availability. Therefore climate induced changes in temperature and pH have been suggested to have less impact in structuring coastal marine communities than for some other more stable communities (Thomsen and Melzner, 2010).

Few studies have investigated the possible effects of climatic variations on sublittoral species in the Baltic Sea. In a mesocosm study, the shoot densities of eelgrass (*Zostera marina*) declined when it was subjected to simulated summertime heat waves in a mesocosm study (Ehlers et al. 2008). Also, mild winters may affect macroalgae through their effects on ice cover. Ice scraping affects key algal species in the uppermost part of the algal belt, and mild winters have been shown to result in a denser growth of *Fucus* close to the surface (Kiriiki and Ruskanen 1996) and thereby contribute to a higher production of associated invertebrate fauna (Wikström and Kautsky 2007). In the eastern Baltic Proper, long-term changes in the macrophyte communities during the past 45 years were associated with weather induced large scale changes in salinity and ice conditions (Kovtun et al. 2009).

Changes in river runoff may also influence the reproductive success of macroalgae. E.g. fucoids have a species specific window for reproductive success (Malm et al. 2001, Serrão et al. 1999), and a mismatch in timing may result in a recruitment failure of these habitat forming species and result in cascading effects on their associated flora and fauna.

These examples indicate the importance of multiple environmental factors which may function as additive or synergetic stressors for the sublittoral communities (Wahl et al. 2011). It is also notable that in the Baltic Sea the genetic diversity in macroalgal and seagrass species is reduced compared to their oceanic counterparts (Johannesson and André 2006). E.g. the eelgrass *Zostera marina* rarely flowers and sets seeds in the Baltic Proper and, thus, whole meadows may consist of only few clones (Reusch et al. 2005, Ehlers et al. 2008). *F. vesiculosus* and most marine red algae also mainly reproduce asexually in type northern Baltic Sea, resulting in low genetic variation. An exceptionally highly clonal species is *Fucus radicans* (Tatarenkov et al. 2005): along the Swedish coast of the Bothnian Sea a large part of the population consists of only one female clone (Johannesson et al. 2011). This may make these populations more sensitive to effects of climate change.

Suggested scenario: Map showing the existing and new distribution patterns of structurally and functionally dominating benthic communities at reduced salinity.

5.2.5.2.5 Winter ecosystems

(Kuosa) STILL MISSING!

5.2.5.2.6 The case of cod, sprat and herring: a regime shift

(Blenckner & Lindegren)

Cod reproduction is dependent on the amount of sufficiently saline oxic water, termed 'reproductive volume' (RV) (MacKenzie et al. 2000). After spawning, cod eggs sink down to a depth level where they have neutral buoyancy, i.e. ca. 11 psu (Wieland et al. 1994). This water exists at a depth of ca. 150 m and is nowadays largely anoxic. The RV is thus a product of hydrographic processes (frequency of inflow events from the North Sea; e.g. Matthäus & Franck 1992) and anthropogenic impact, affecting the oxygen conditions of the Baltic Sea. In addition, retention-dispersal processes, influenced by wind and current conditions during the planktonic (presettlement) phase, have shown to impact growth and survival of juvenile cod in the coastal nursery areas (Hinrichsen et al. 2002).

As for sprat and herring, temperature seems the dominant direct factor regulating recruitment (e.g., MacKenzie & Köster 2004; Cardinale et al. 2009). Sprat year classes have been larger during mild winters compared to hard ones, due to better survival of sprat eggs in warmer water (Nissling 2004). Also, bottom-up effects may limit recruitment, through availability of key zooplankton prey during early life-stages (e.g. MacKenzie and Köster 2004; Lindegren et al. 2011).

It has been shown by theory, experiments and field data that a gradual change in external drivers can cause an abrupt, non-linear change in the ecosystem (May 1973, Scheffer et al. 2001, Scheffer and Carpenter 2003, Folke et al. 2004). After the system has crossed a threshold, the ecosystem fluctuates around a new dynamic average: a 'regime shift' has taken place (Scheffer et al. 2001). These shifts may be smooth, abrupt, or discontinuous (Collie et al. 2004). The first two represent reversible transitions between alternative ecosystem states, whereas a discontinuous shift involves feedbacks that prevent the system from switching back to the previous state even if external conditions are restored – a phenomenon called hysteresis (Scheffer et al. 2001).

In several sea areas of the northern hemisphere populations of predatory fish have declined, which has caused large-scale reorganizations of the ecosystems in question (Collie et al. 2004; deYoung et al. 2004;

Drinkwater et al. 2009; Myers). A similar shift occurred during the late 1980s/early 1990s in the central Baltic Sea. This restructuring was probably induced by the additive effects of eutrophication, overfishing and atmospheric forcing. It had the characteristic of a discontinuous regime shift: the collapse of the cod stock resulted in a marked increase in sprat stocks and a decrease in the weight at age of both sprat and herring (Österblom et al. 2007) (Fig. 1). A multivariate time-series analysis indicates that feedback loops were established in the biotic part of the ecosystem, suggesting hysteresis (Casini et al. 2009, Möllmann et al. 2008, 2009).

Lindegren et al. (2010) also demonstrated a regime shift in the Sound (southern Baltic Sea). Here, the regime shift however does not show signs of trophic cascade or hysteresis and may therefore be of the reversible kind. Evidence for this is provided by recent observations on the cod populations in the southern Baltic. In 20xx the cod fishing was strongly regulated and a few years later cod started to return to the southern Baltic Sea. This suggests that, for cod populations of the southern Baltic, overfishing had a major impact, and the population may come back despite suboptimal environmental conditions.

In the Gulf of Finland, an alternative explanation was given to explain the decline of weight-at-age of herring (Rönkkönen et al. 200X): in the 1980s the abundance of larger marine copepods declined due to desalination of the Baltic Sea, to a state where the amount and quality of food was not high enough to support rapid growth of herring (Rönkkönen et al. 2003). This hypothesis is supported by the fact that herring weight-at-age started to decline already before the increase of sprat populations. On the other hand, a time series analysis shows a negative correlation between long-term changes in sprat biomass and herring weight-at-age. Most probably both bottom-up and top-down forces were at work at the same time, albeit at different times and with different strengths at different trophic levels (Flinkman et al. 1998).

The observed changes in the Baltic Sea indicate that local, mainly human-induced pressures, such as overfishing and eutrophication, may erode the resilience of the ecosystem, thereby making it vulnerable to large-scale changes in the climate.



Figure X. Trends of (a) cod biomass (squares) and sprat biomass (circles); (b) sprat abundance (diamonds) and zooplankton biomass (triangles) (ind., individuals); and (c) zooplankton biomass (triangles) and chlorophyll a (squares). (From Casini et al. 2008)

5.2.5.3 Future system-level responses to climate change

5.2.5.3.1 Nutrient and carbon dynamics

Climate change will increase precipitation in the Baltic Sea catchment (REF.), which will result in increased nutrient run-off from land (REF.). The magnitude of this nutrient load increase depends on the land use properties and terrestrial and aquatic nutrient dynamics of each watershed. E.g. the discharges of nitrogen and phosphorus from Finnish rivers to the Baltic Sea have been projected (with a XXXX model) to increase by x and x %, respectively, in xx years. Instead, the annual dynamics of this loading will be completely changed: the main nutrient load will take place in November-March, instead of May (Vehviläinen et al. xxxx). Consequently the seasonal dynamics of primary producers will also change, in a way that is currently difficult to foresee. Some probable scenarios for system-level changes can however be given.

If the spring bloom will decline, a relatively larger fraction of the annual primary production will take place in summer. The summer community, largely consisting of flagellates and cyanobacteria, is more dependent on internal dynamics and recycled nutrients than the spring bloom community (**REF**.). Higher sea surface temperatures will enhance temperature stratification, which would also favour these communities, especially thermophilic species, such as the cyanobacterium *Nodularia spumigena*. Actually, biomass of cyanobacteria and chlorophytes in summer have been reported to increase (e.g. Suikkanen et al. 2007). This is probably is due to increasing temperature, and associated changes in water stratification and nutrient availability.

Furthermore, the predicted decreasing of surface salinity potentially favors cladocerans with freshwater origins (Viitasalo et al. 1995). The exceptionally P rich cladocerans (Sterner and Elser 2002) will drive the system more towards P limitation, and favour phytoplankton species that are characteristic to limnic systems (cf. Kangro et al. 2007). Freshwater cladocerans also have different feeding mechanisms and food preferences than the more marine zooplankton species, which may influence the composition of the phytoplankton communities. In this way the climate change may have indirect effects on phytoplankton community through selective feeding of the mesozooplankton groups and through different stoichiometric retention and recycling of major nutrients.

The increasing discharge of freshwater and associated DOC may increase bacterial production and decrease primary production and push the system towards net hetrotrophy (see XXX below). The enhanced importance of the microbial food web has many consequences to the dynamics of both pelagic and benthic systems. Increased pelagic consumption and degradation of sedimenting matter in the pelagic zone reduces sedimentation (Sandberg et al. 2004 (Muren et al. 2005); (Maar and Hansen 2011)) and may influence the benthic system (a mesocosm study; (Wiklund et al. 2009).

5.2.5.3.2 Benthic dynamics

(Norkko, Kautsky)

The projected continued decrease in salinity will have a major influence on benthic species distribution. We may expect a geographical shift of the salinity regime and a decrease in marine species richness from the north to the south (Bleich et al. 2011). The amphipod *Pontoporeia femorata* with a minimum salinity tolerance of 6 is an example of a species shift southward from the northern Baltic. However, the interaction between salinity level and development of vertical density stratification will be crucial. Even in areas where surface salinity will decline, bottom-water salinity may approach 9-10, and here oxygen conditions, rather than salinity, limit the distribution of species.

Because oxygen and salinity are such strong drivers for the diversity of benthic communities, they can mask the potentially more subtle effects of climate change, such as temperature and acidification. If the climate change will enhance eutrophication, increased deposition of organic material will increase hypoxia in areas with limited water exchange, further limiting macrobenthos. However, it is possible that the total amount of sedimented material will not increase. A recent model projection up to year 2100 does not predict an increase in the anoxic areas, and the area covered by hypoxic water is actually predicted to decrease (Neumann 2010). Therefore other factors than the quantity of the sedimenting material need to be considered.

However, of critical importance to benthic consumers is food quality (Elmgren 1978; Cederwall & Elmgren 1980). In the Baltic Sea, the spring bloom is considered to be the most important input of high-quality organic matter to the sub-halocline macrobenthic community. The possible decrease of the spring bloom will give relatively more importance to the summer dynamics. It is notable that cyanobacteria are poor food for invertebrates because of their toxin content, low nutritional value, and morphology (Karlson et al. 2008). If the climate change will change the annual dynamics of primary producers, benthic communities may receive less and poorer quality food. (*Norkko*)

As for the shallow water ecosystems, the climate induced salinity decline is expected to move the northern distribution limits of the structurally dominating species such as fucoids, eel grass (*Zostera marina*) and perennial red algae, as well as the *Mytilus* community, further south together with their associated fauna and flora (REF.). This may have an indirect impact on the phytoplankton communities in coastal areas, because blue mussel populations in the Baltic proper are able to annually filter the water total volume of the Baltic Proper (Kautsky 1981, Kautsky and Kautsky 2000). (*Kautsky*

In contrast, the direct impact of temperature and pH may be smaller: the predicted temperature increase, 3–6 °C, and acidification, 0.5 pH units, (IPCC 2007) are small relative to the natural daily fluctuations in the shallow water habitats. In contrast, indirect effects of temperature increase may be important also in the littoral: temperature increase will enhance the growth of micro- and macroepiphytes on *Fucus* (Wahl et al. 2010) and increase and prolong the effect of the major grazers (such as *Idothea baltica*) during the summer period, because the levels of defense chemicals has been shown to decrease under high temperatures (Weinberger et al. 2011). (*Kautsky*)

Acidification of the oceans and decreasing levels of carbonate ions (CO32-) has been projected to have severe implications for calcifying organisms such as bivalves and corals (Orr et al. 2005). In addition to calcification, key physiological processes, such as growth, metabolic rate, reproduction and activity, are likely to be affected. Acidification may thus affect abundance, diversity and functioning of benthic communities (Widdicombe & Spicer 2008, Widdicombe et al. 2009). Reports from the Swedish Environmental Protection Agency (Naturvårdsverket 2008) and Perttilä (2012) suggest that acidification

proceeds at a slightly faster rate in the Baltic Sea than in the ocean. Very few studies on the subject exist. According to Greeen et al. (2004), calcification of bivalve shells is expected to slow down especially in juvenile stages. If benthic species are adversely affected by acidification, this will also affect the recovery potential of the community. This is especially of concern in the Baltic Sea, where the benthic communities are frequently disturbed by eutrophication-induced hypoxia and anoxia.

5.2.5.3.3 Microbial food web and plankton dynamics

(Wikner)

It has been projected that the timing and magnitude of freshwater discharge into the Baltic Sea will increase. This has been suggested to increase the amount of nutrients entering the Baltic Sea, and hence, speed up eutrophication (e.g. HELCOM XXXX, Neumann 2010). On the other hand, nutrient dynamics vary in different Baltic Sea basins. For instance the Gulf of Bothnia differs from the main basin of the Baltic Sea in its lack of density stratification. This secures oxygenation of the deep water and limits internal loading of phosphorus. This also makes the Gulf of Bothnia more dependent on external loading of nutrients than, e.g. Gulf of Finland, where a large fraction of phosphorus derives from the sediment (REF.). Increasing runoff of river-borne nutrients could therefore be expected to speed up eutrophication in the Gulf of Bothnia. Recent studies have however shown that this may not be the case. In addition to nutrients, the rivers running to the Gulf of Bothnia carry a large load of dissolved organic carbon (DOC). DOC changes the light regime of the area, and serves as a substrate for bacteria which, in this relatively oligotrophic environment, compete for nutrients with phytoplankton (REF.). The river supply of total organic carbon thus provides a synergistic effect by reducing light irradiance to phytoplankton and provides an alternative carbon source for bacterioplankton.

This was demonstrated in a field study where the effect of increased freshwater discharge was investigated during a 13 year period (19xx-xxx) in the Gulf of Bothnia. A marked increase in the ratio between bacterioplankton production and phytoplankton production was observed, correlating with the discharge of total organic carbon (Wikner and Andersson, submitted). The main cause to the changed trophic balance was a reduced phytoplankton production, despite the increased availability of inorganic nutrients. A similar result was obtained in a 400 L mesocosm study with a natural plankton community, where addition of a dissolved carbon source and a corresponding reduction of light resulted in a net heterotrophic food web (Berglund et al. 2007; Dahlgren et al. 2011). The mechanisms behind this may include reduced light irradiance to phytoplankton, by both higher light extinction and deeper mixed layer. A shortage of the limiting nutrient phosphorus may arise both due to chemical binding to metals like iron and competition with now carbon sufficient bacterioplankton, further enhancing the negative effect on phytoplankton and macroalgal production.

An increase in temperature also promotes a net heterotrophic system, as found in mesocosm studies in the Bothnian Sea (Muren et al. 2005) and the Kiel Fjord (Hoppe et al. 2008). This was shown to be an indirect effect due to increased activity of overwintering zooplankton in mesocosm experiments with water from the Kiel fjord, which resulted in reduced phytoplankton biomass and cell size (Lewandowska and Sommer 2010; Sommer and Lewandowska 2011). Similar results are reported from the Bothnian Sea (Muren et al. 2005). Thus temperature may indirectly contribute to a reduced phytoplankton production.

This effect obviously varies from basin to basin. As for the Bothnian Bay, allochthonous carbon input is as large as the phytoplankton production (model study; Stigebrandt 1991) and 36 % of the carbon in copepods is of terrigenous origin (stable isotope analysis; Rolff and Elmgren 2000), whereas in the Bothnian Sea only 10 % of the carbon is estimated to originate from land. Studies from the Baltic Proper are scarce, but effects of allochthonous carbon on the coastal sea in the Gulf of Gdansk have been reported (Witek et al. 1999).

Taken together, the outcome of the increased temperature and freshwater discharge is a net heterotrophic food web with low transfer efficiency of biomass to fish (Fig. \mathbf{X}). A low trophic efficiency can be hypothesized to support a low fish production. Parallel processes have been discovered from a few other sites in the world, such as Hudson River estuary, USA (Howarth et al. 2000).

Interestingly, during the period of low salinity (and high freshwater runoff), several planktivores and predators of the northern Baltic have suffered from growth anomalies. The case of cod, sprat and herring was explained earlier, but also the survival of salmon smolts has decreased (ICES xxxx), and the chicks of sprateating guillemots lost weight during almost the same period (Österblom et al. xxxx). Furthermore, the fat layer of female grey seals has started to get thinner in the 1990s (Karlsson & Bäcklin 2009). The ultimate reasons for these phenomena are not known, but it is tempting to speculate that they have been caused by the same factors as the thinning of clupeids, i.e. climate-induced decrease in the availability and/or quality of resources (Viitasalo 2012). Current freshwater discharge and temperature



Fig. 1 Tentative model of food web effects by increased river discharge and temperature. Boxes show biomasses and arrows flow of materials. Bright colors indicate higher biomasses or light irradiance, and fat arrows higher flow of materials. Red star indicate competition of inorganic nutrients between bacterio- and phytoplankton.

Table 1. Summary of short-term effects of freshwater discharge and temperature on the microbial food web and phytoplankton as reported in the current literature. Where effects are similar for the climate drivers synergistic consequences for the food web is expected.

Food web component	Higher freshwater discharge	Higher temperature
Phytoplankton	Reduced growth	Lower biomass and size
Bacterioplankton	Maintained growth	Increased growth
Protozooplankton	Maintained growth	Increased growth
Sedimentation	Reduced amount and quality	Reduced amount and quality
Food web efficiency	Reduced efficiency	Increased efficiency

Elevated freshwater discharge and temperature

5.2.5.4 Biodiversity in the Baltic Sea – how does the climate change affect it?

(Olli)

One of the main consequences of global climatic warming in both terrestrial and marine ecosystems is the poleward shift of the distribution limits of both southern and arctic-boreal species. A recent study considering fish diversity in the Baltic Sea suggests that, with increasing water temperature, more species could be gained from low latitudes than will be lost poleward, resulting in net increase of species diversity in the Baltic Sea (Hiddink and Coleby 2011). However, the colonization by warm water organisms may lag behind the retreat of cold water species if the newly available habitats are geographically or environmentally poorly connected (Jackson and Sax 2010). Even when the temperature is suitable, the restricted geography and strong salinity gradient at the Kattegat/Danish Straits area may slow down dispersion of warm water species into the Baltic Sea (Hiddink and Coleby 2011).

For species strongly affected by hydrographical parameters, especially salinity and temperature, effects may be more obvious. E.g., fish species richness has increased both in Kattegat and the Baltic Proper after temperature increase (Hiddink and Coleby 2011). Also, the inflow of North Sea water in 1993 contributed to an abrupt salinity driven increase of fish species richness. Species appearing or increasing in the central Baltic were poor cod, *Trisopterus minutus* mackerel, *Scomber scombrus*, anchovy, *Engraulis encrasicolus* and horse mackerel, *Trachurus trachurus*. While this event was obviously reversible, it shows how sensitive the Baltic biodiversity is to the water exchange with the North Sea.

Overall the climate models predict higher precipitation and lower salinity in the Baltic Sea area (Mackenzie et al. 2007), which suggests decreased species richness of fish in the future. This is true for other groups as well, such as the benthic macrofauna. The α -, β -, and γ -diversity of benthic macrofauna decline along the north south salinity gradient in the Baltic Sea (Villnäs and Norkko 2011). The projected salinity decrease will probably decrease benthic invertebrate diversity firstly in the northern Baltic Sea, and a retreat of less tolerant benthic fauna towards the south (Bleich et al. 2011).

The composition and biodiversity of planktonic assemblages in the Baltic Sea are foremost influenced by the physiological constraints imposed by the water salinity. The relationship of planktonic diversity to salinity along the Baltic Sea salinity gradient is a matter of current debate (Ptacnik et al. 2011). A re-analysis of a multi-decadal phytoplankton monitoring data set suggested a phytoplankton diversity - salinity relationship similar to the classical 'Remane curve' (Remane 1934; Bleich et al. 2011), with the 'Arteminimum' (minimum alpha diversity) at slightly higher salinities (8-9 psu) compared to the benthic invertebrates (5-7 psu) (Ptacknik et al., submitted, Fig. 1). The diversity minimum at 8-9 psu coincided with a sudden transition in

phytoplankton species composition and concomitant high beta-diversity (Ptacknik et al. submitted). With the climate change projected freshening of the surface water (Mackenzie et al. 2007; Neumann 2010), we could expect a gain of fresh-water species number to exceed the loss of marine species, and a net increase in total phytoplankton species richness in large areas of the Baltic Sea with salinity < 8 psu.

In addition to species diversity, genetic diversity may be affected by climate induced changes in environmental parameters. At the entrance to the Baltic a steep cline in intra-population genetic diversity has been documented for several marine multicellular organisms (Johannesson and André 2006). Also microorganisms from the Skagerrak and Kattegat reveal highly structured and great genetic diversity, whereas the Baltic populations display reduced ditto, irrespective of taxa studied (Godhe and Härnström 2010; Härnström et al. 2011). In species-poor communities, genetic diversity of dominant species may replace the stabilizing and functional role of species diversity as it may represent phenotypic variability, i.e. variability in functional traits such as photosynthetic capacity, growth or nutrient uptake efficiency. The strongly reduced genetic diversity of populations make the Baltic Sea assemblages particularly vulnerable to climate changes due to the reduced 'biodiversity insurance'.

Figure X. Average genus richness of phytoplankton (α -diversity) along the Baltic Sea salinity gradient. The data points are weighted by the sampling effort at each salinity slot. Note the log scale of the salinity axis.

5.2.5.5 Modelling approaches to climate change – what can we learn from simulations of future ecosystems?

(Gårdmark)

Understanding future ecological responses to climate change involves simulation of potential futures in ecological models. Scenario analyses of alternative potential responses (Coreau et al. 2009) can be used to identify key processes influencing the type and variation in responses, as well as form information for management in the face of climate change. Potential effects of future climate change on species, food-webs, and ecosystems in the Baltic Sea have been investigated with a range of model types, including conceptual models (MacKenzie et al. 2007), single species population dynamic models (MacKenzie et al. 2011), multi-species models (Heikinheimo 2011), models of small (Lindegren et al. 2009, 2010) or large food-webs (Österblom et al. 2007), and coupled physical-biogeochemical models (Meier et al. 2011).

Available studies of ecological responses to climate change in the Baltic Sea have focussed on species and the food-web of the offshore central Baltic Sea (Österblom et al. 2007, Lindegren et al. 2009, Heikinheimo 2011, MacKenzie et al., 2007, 2011, Meier et al. 2011). No model studies of climate change impacts have so far been made in other basins, or in coastal areas, of the Baltic Sea. For example, as available physical-biogeochemical models show large biases in the Bothnian Sea and Bothnian Bay (Eilola et al. 2011).

What can be learnt from these diverse model studies? Here we identify key issues for future simulationbased studies of climate change effects on Baltic Sea ecosystems, and discuss how these can be used to further our understanding of ecological responses to climate change.

The diversity of ecological models raises the question which models are suitable for analysing ecological impacts of climate change. The responses of single (often exploited) marine species to climate change, or in general to environmental variation, have often been addressed using single-species models (Kuikka et al. 1999, Rahikainen et al. 2003). However, species responses to climate change depend on the interplay between ecological interactions and climate variation, because climate affects species both directly and via their interactions with other species (Stenseth et al. 2002). Thus, future species responses to climate change needs to be addressed in a food-web setting.

Which food-web setting should be used for studying climate effects on a particular species? Climate effects on a species may vary with species interactions (Stenseth et al. 2002) because of the feed-backs these create. Thus, models that include multiple species, but do not account for the feed-backs between them (e.g. by accounting for predation effects on prey, but not the energy gained by the predators; Heikinheimo 2011,

MacKenzie et al. 2011) may result in simulated responses to climate changes that are very different from food-web models that do include such feed-backs (Österblom et al. 2007, Lindegren et al. 2009).

Furthermore, it is not known how increasing complexity of the modelled food-webs affects the simulated responses to climate change. Comparative studies of ecological responses to climate change from models of different complexity, which have been subject to the same forcing scenarios, are needed. Calls for such 'ensemble modelling' of marine ecological models have arisen (Stock et al. 2011), but have not yet been met.

In addition to ecological-climate interactions, marine food-web processes are also interlinked with geochemical cycles through, for example, nitrogen fixation of cyanobacteria and nutrient release during decomposition of organisms. Simulated ecological responses to climate change may again be different if these processes are accounted for, as done in coupled physical-biogeochemical models (Meier et al. 2011). At present, it is not possible to compare the results of biogeochemical models and food-web models, because the biogeochemical models developed for the Baltic Sea do not account for dynamics of trophic levels above phytoplankton (Meier et al. 2011) and the latter rarely extend below zooplankton (Lindegren et al. 2009). To meet this need, so called end-to-end models have been developed for other marine systems (Fulton et al. 2004, 2007). These are highly detailed biogeochemical ecosystem models, which couple physical, biological, social, economic, and management modules. Although it is unclear how underlying climate variation propagates through the coupled modules (leading to uncertainty in simulated ecological responses), inclusion of such highly complex models may prove useful in comparative model studies of climate change impacts on marine food-webs.

There are further aspects of the ecological models that may affect simulated ecological responses to climate change. For example, available studies of the responses of species or food-webs in the Baltic Sea to climate change rely on models with population level implementations or even at the level of species groups (Österblom et al. 2007, Lindegren et al. 2009, Heikinheimo 2011, MackKenzie et al. 2011, Meier et al. 2011), whereas ecological processes occur between individuals. Similarly, climate forcing on the model species or food-webs has often been based on observed correlations of climate and e.g., recruitment of species, rather than on actual mechanisms (Lindegren et al. 2009, Heikinheimo 2011, MacKenzie et al. 2011). This may prove problematic if simulated forcing scenarios go beyond observed climate conditions – an inherent feature of future predicted climate change.

The way forward, to further our understanding of how climate change affects Baltic Sea ecosystems through simulation modelling, thus includes comparative scenario analyses in sets of ecological models of varying complexity as well as extending modelling approaches beyond the central Baltic Sea.

5.2.5.6 Conclusions

(NOT STRUCTURED, NOT FINISHED!)

Recently, the ecosystem approach to management has been mentioned in marine policy documents (Österblom et al. 2010 and references therein). However, behaviour of complex systems and their potential to regime shifts is yet to be incorporated in marine ecosystem-based management (Hughes et al. 2005). An ecosystem approach to management of human actions can therefore only be implemented in the co-evolution between science and policy (Rice 2005). Integrated research assessments and monitoring programmes are required to disentangle multiple drivers and their stochastic interplay. Both *in situ* monitoring of physical and biological variables and phenological observations and field experiments are necessary to understand ecosystem level responses to climate change. This knowledge is necessary to develop effective management and adaptation strategies and to ensure provision of ecosystem services (Beamish et al. 2004, Kraberg et al. 2011). (*Blenckner – Policy*)

The capacity of an ecosystem to persist in the face of change depends on its resilience. Resilient ecosystems are able to absorb external pressures without changing their essential structure and function. If the system is not resilient, even a relatively small change in external drivers can trigger a restructuring of the system.

The Baltic Sea has experienced several climate-induced or climate-affected 'regime shifts' during its recent history. The reversibility of these shifts can be debated. While the Central Baltic Sea regime shift may have characteristics of hysteresis (internal feedbacks prevent returning to the eearlier state), the Sound regime shift shows no signs of trophic cascade or shift in trophic control (i.e., between top-down and bottom-up regulation) (Lindegren et al. 2010a). Given similar external physical forcing, the observed difference between regime shifts within the Baltic Sea are likely due to a different magnitude of anthropogenic influences, e.g., with respect to eutrophication and fishing pressure, which both affect the internal structure and resilience of the ecosystem to climate change (Blenckner et al., in prep).

From a species diversity and secondary productivity perspective, the combined synergistic effects of the climate change are likely to be expressed in different ways in different regions. Importantly, how changes in these major drivers will interact with primary productivity and the subsequent delivery of organic matter to the seafloor will be key in defining the responses of benthic communities. The potential combined and synergistic effects of these drivers and their feedbacks will most certainly remain a significant challenge for understanding climate change effects. (*Norkko – Benthic*)

Throughout history climate variability has affected the higher trophic levels of the Baltic Sea (e.g., Österblom et al. 2007) and future changes in ecosystem structure and functioning in general and community

composition and population dynamics of fish populations in particular (i.e., involving regime shifts and trophic cascades) should be expected in response to future climate change (MacKenzie et al. 2007; Lindegren et al. 2010b). (*Lindegren – Cascading*) Whether the climate change also influences the internal nutrient dynamics, primary productivity and trophic efficiency of the Baltic Sea remains to be seen.

Also, it is still not known whether the magnitude of internal loading of phosphorus from the anoxic bottoms of the Baltic Sea will increase, decrease, or remain the same: the models predicting the density stratification and vertical processes are currently not developed enough.

Some of the most profound effects involve losses in functional diversity that will accompany the loss of marine elements in the fauna. Reductions in functional diversity will likely reduce benthic bioturbation potential with consequences for ecosystem functioning. These aspects are perhaps particularly critical in the Baltic Sea, where functional redundancy is low due to the low overall species and functional diversity (Norkko & Villnäs 2008). (*Norkko – Benthic*)

Fig. X. Conceptual model of the effects of climate change on the ecosystem of the Baltic Sea.

5.2.5.7 References

Blenckner: System-level...

- Eero, M., B. R. MacKenzie, F. W. Koster, and H. Gislason. 2011. Multi-decadal responses of a cod (Gadus morhua) population to human-induced trophic changes, fishing, and climate. Ecological Applications **21**:214-226.
- Elmgren, R. 1989. MANS IMPACT ON THE ECOSYSTEM OF THE BALTIC SEA ENERGY FLOWS TODAY AND AT THE TURN OF THE CENTURY. Ambio 18:326-332.
- Fonselius, S. and J. Valderrama. 2003. One hundred years of hydrographic measurements in the Baltic Sea. Journal of Sea Research **49**:229-241.
- Laine, A., A. Andersin, S. Leinio, and A. Zuur. 2007. Stratification-induced hypoxia as a structuring factor of macrozoobenthos in the open Gulf of Finland (Baltic Sea). Journal of Sea Research **57**:65-77.
- Larsson, U., R. Elmgren, and F. Wulff. 1985. EUTROPHICATION AND THE BALTIC SEA CAUSES AND CONSEQUENCES. Ambio 14:9-14.
- Norkko, J., A. Norkko, S. F. Thrush, S. Valanko, and H. Suurkuukka. 2010. Conditional responses to increasing scales of disturbance, and potential implications for threshold dynamics in soft-sediment communities. Marine Ecology-Progress Series 413:253-266.
- Österblom, H., S. Hansson, U. Larsson, O. Hjerne, F. Wulff, R. Elmgren, and C. Folke. 2007. Human-induced trophic cascades and ecological regime shifts in the Baltic Sea. Ecosystems **10**:877-889.
- Savchuk, O. 2010. Large-Scale Dynamics of Hypoxia in the Baltic Sea. *in* E. V. Yakushev, editor. Chemical Structure of Pelagic Redox Interfaces: Observation and Modeling, Hdb Env Chem. Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg.
- Stigebrandt, A. 1991. COMPUTATIONS OF OXYGEN FLUXES THROUGH THE SEA-SURFACE AND THE NET PRODUCTION OF ORGANIC-MATTER WITH APPLICATION TO THE BALTIC AND ADJACENT SEAS. Limnology and Oceanography 36:444-454.
- Thurow, F. 1999. On the biomass of cod in the Baltic Sea during the 20th Century. . ICES CM 1999/Y:03.:13.

Viitasalo: Classification...

- Autio RM (1998) Response of seasonally cold-water bacterioplankton to temperature and substrate treatments. Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 46:465-474
- Dippner JW, Vuorinen I, Daunys D et al (2008) Climate-related marine ecosystem change. In.: BACC Author Team (2008) Assessment of Climate Change for the Baltic Sea Basin: 309-377. Springer-Verlag, Berlin and Heidelberg
- Ehlers A, Worm B, Reusch TBH (2008) Importance of genetic diversity in eelgrass *Zostera marina* for its resilience to global warming. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 355: 1-7
- Green MA, Jones ME, Boudreau CL, Moore RL, Westman BA (2004) Dissolution mortality of juvenile bivalves in coastal marine deposits. Limnol Oceanogr 49:727-734
- Hakala T, Viitasalo M, Rita H, Aro E, Flinkman J, Vuorinen I (2003) Temporal and spatial variability in the growth rates of Baltic herring (*Clupea harengus membras* L.) larvae during summer. Mar Biol 142: 25-33
- HELCOM (2007) Climate change in the Baltic Sea Area. HELCOM Thematic Assessment in 2007. Baltic Sea Environ Proc 111
- Karlsson O, Bäcklin B-M (2009) Magra sälar i Östersjön. Havet 2009: 86-90
- Karås P, Neuman E (1981) First year growth of perch (*Perca fluviatilis* L.) and roach (*Rutilus rutilus* (L.)) in a heated Baltic Bay. Rep Inst Freshw Res Drottningholm 59: 48-63
- Laine AO, Sandler H, Andersin A-B, Stigzelius J (1997) Long-term changes of macrozoobenthos in the eastern Gotland Basin and the Gulf of Finland (Baltic Sea) in relation to the hydrographical regime. J Sea Res 38: 135-159
- Lee BG, Wallace WG, Luoma SN (1998) Uptake and loss kinetics of Cd, Cr and Zn in the bivalves Poamocorbula amurensis and Macoma balthica: Effects of size and salinity. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 175: 177-189
- Leppäkoski E, Olenin S (2000) Non-native Species and Rates of Spread: Lessons from the Brackish Baltic Sea. Biol Invas 2:151-163
- Meier HEM, Döscher R, Halkka A (2004) Simulated distributions of Baltic sea-ice in warming climate and consequences for the winter habitat of the Baltic ringed seal. Ambio 33: 249-256
- Möllmann C, Kornilovs G, Fetter M, Köster FW (2005). Climate, zooplankton and pelagic fish growth in the Central Baltic Sea. ICES J Mar Sci 62: 1270-1280
- Rönkkönen S, Ojaveer E, Raid T, Viitasalo M (2003) Long-term changes in the Baltic herring growth. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 61:219-229
- Segerstråle SG (1969) Biological fluctuations in the Baltic Sea. Prog Oceanogr 5:169-184
- Suikkanen S, Laamanen M, Huttunen M (2007) Long-term changes in summer phytoplankton communities of the open northern Baltic Sea. Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 71: 580-592

- Viitasalo M, Vuorinen I, Saesmaa S (1995) Mesozooplankton dynamics in the northern Baltic Sea: implications of variations in hydrography and climate. J Plankton Res 17: 1857-1878
- Österblom H (2006) Complexity and change in a simple food web Studies from the Baltic Sea (FAO area 27.IIId). PhD thesis. Stockholm Univ

Lindegren et al.: Pelagic...

- Beaugrand, G. and P. C. Reid. 2003. Long-term changes in phytoplankton, zooplankton and salmon related to climate. Global Change Biology 9:801-817.
- Cardinale, M, Möllmann C, Bartolino V, Casini M, Kornilovs G, Raid T, Margonski P, Grzyb A, Raitaniemi J, Grohsler T, Flinkman J (2009) Effect of environmental variability and spawner characteristics on the recruitment of Baltic herring Clupea harengus populations. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 388:221-234
- Dahlgren, K., A.-K. Eriksson Wiklund, and A. Andersson. 2011. The influence of autotrophy, heterotrophy and temperature on pelagic food web efficiency in a brackish water system. Aquatic Ecology 45:307-323.
- Dippner, J. W., J. Hanninen, H. Kuosa, and I. Vuorinen. 2001. The influence of climate variability on zooplankton abundance in the Northern Baltic Archipelago Sea (SW Finland). Ices Journal of Marine Science 58:569-578.
- Dutz, J., V. Mohrholz, and J. E. E. van Beusekom. 2010. Life cycle and spring phenology of Temora longicornis in the Baltic Sea. Marine Ecology Progress Series 406:223-238.
- Feike, M., R. Heerkloss, T. Rieling, and H. Schubert. 2007. Studies on the zooplankton community of a shallow lagoon of the Southern Baltic Sea: long-term trends, seasonal changes, and relations with physical and chemical parameters. Journal of Plankton Research 577:95-106.
- Flinkman, J., E. Aro, I. Vuorinen, and M. Viitasalo. 1998. Changes in northern Baltic zooplankton and herring nutrition from 1980s to 1990s: top-down and bottom-up processes at work. Marine Ecology Progress Series 165:127–136.
- Hansson, S., J. W. Dippner, and U. Larsson. 2010. Climate effects on zooplankton biomasses in a coastal Baltic Sea area. Boreal Environment Research 15:370-374.
- Hinrichsen, H-H., Möllmann, C., Voss, R., Köster, F. W., and Kornilovs, G. 2002. Biophysical modelling of larval Baltic cod (Gadus morhua L.) growth and survival. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 59: 1858-1873.
- Holste, L., M. A. St. John, and M. A. Peck. 2009. The effects of temperature and salinity on reproductive success of Temora longicornis in the Baltic Sea: a copepod coping with a tough situation. Marine biology 156:527-540.
- Klais R, Tamminen T, Kremp A, Spilling K, Olli K (2011) Decadal-Scale Changes of Dinoflagellates and Diatoms in the Anomalous Baltic Sea Spring Bloom. PLoS ONE 6: e21567
- Köster FW, Möllmann C, Hinrichsen HH, Wieland K, Tomkiewicz J, Kraus G, Voss R, Makarchouk A, MacKenzie BR, St John MA, Schnack D, Rohlf N, Linkowski T, Beyer JE (2005) Baltic cod recruitment the impact of climate variability on key processes. ICES J Mar Sci 62:1408-1425
- Köster, F. W. & Möllmann, C. (2000) Trophodynamic control by clupeid predators on recruitment success in Baltic cod? ICES J. Mar. Sci. 57:310-323.
- Kotta, J., I. Kotta, M. Simm, and M. Põllupüü. 2009. Separate and interactive effects of eutrophication and climate variables on the ecosystem elements of the Gulf of Riga. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 84:509-518.
- Kremp A, Tamminen T, Spilling K (2008) Dinoflagellate bloom formation in natural assemblages with diatoms: nutrient competition and growth strategies in Baltic spring phytoplankton. Aquatic Microbial Ecology 50: 181-196
- Lindegren M, Östman Ö, Gårdmark A. 2011. Interacting bottom-up and the population dynamics of herring. Ecology, 92:1407-1413.
- Lindegren M., C. Möllmann, A. Nielsen, K. Brander, B. R. MacKenzie, and N. C. Stenseth. 2010. Ecological forecasting under climate change: the case of Baltic cod. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences, 277:2121-2130.
- Lindegren M., C. Möllmann, A. Nielsen, and N. C. Stenseth. 2009. Preventing the collapse of the Baltic cod stock through an ecosystem-based management approach. Proc Nat Acad Sci USA, 106:14722-14727.
- MacKenzie, B. R. & Köster, F. W. (2004) Fish production and climate: Sprat in the Baltic Sea. Ecology 85:784-794.
- MacKenzie, B. R., Gislason, H., Möllmann, C. & Köster, F. W. 2007 Impact of 21st century climate change on the Baltic Sea fish community and fisheries. Global Change Biol. 13, 1348-1367.
- Matthäus, W., and Franck, H. 1992. Characteristics of major Baltic inflows e a statistical analysis. Continental Shelf Research, 12: 1375-1400.
- Möllmann, C., G. Kornilovs, and L. Sidrevics. 2000. Long-term dynamics of main mesozooplankton species in the central Baltic Sea. Journal of Plankton Research 22:2015-2038.
- Möllmann C, Köster FW (2002) Population dynamics of calanoid copepods and the implications of their predation by clupeid fish in the Central Baltic Sea. J Plankton Res 24:959-977

- Möllmann, C., R. Diekmann, B. Muller-Karulis, G. Kornilovs, M. Plikshs, and P. Axe. 2009. Reorganization of a large marine ecosystem due to atmospheric and anthropogenic pressure: a discontinuous regime shift in the Central Baltic Sea. Global Change Biology 15:1377-1393.
- Neumann T (2010) Climate-change effects on the Baltic Sea ecosystem: A model study. Journal of Marine Systems 81: 213-224
- Ottersen G, Planque B, Belgrano A, Post E, Reid PC, Stenseth NC (2001) Ecological effects of the North Atlantic Oscillation. Oecologia 128:1-14
- Põllumäe, A., J. Kotta, and Ü. Leisk. 2009. Scale-dependent effects of nutrient loads and climatic conditions on benthic and pelagic communities in the Gulf of Finland. Marine Ecology 30:20-32.
- Scheinin, M. and J. Mattila. 2010. The structure and dynamics of zooplankton communities in shallow bays in the northern Baltic sea during a single growing season. Boreal Environment Research 15:397-412.
- Sommer, U. and A. Lewandowska. 2011. Climate change and the phytoplankton spring bloom: warming and overwintering zooplankton have similar effects on phytoplankton. Global Change Biology 17:154-162.
- Spilling K, Lindström M (2008) Phytoplankton life cycle transformations lead to species-specific effects on sediment processes in the Baltic Sea. Continental Shelf Research 28: 2488-2495
- Vuorinen, I., J. Hänninen, M. Viitasalo, U. Helminen, and H. Kuosa. 1998. Proportion of copepod biomass declines together with decreasing salinities in the Baltic Sea. Ices Journal of Marine Science 55:767-774.
- Wasmund N, Tuimala J, Suikkanen S, Vandepitte L, Kraberg A (2011) Long-term trends in phytoplankton composition in the western and central Baltic Sea. Journal of
- Wiltshire, K. H. and B. F. J. Manly. 2004. The warming trend at Helgoland Roads, North Sea: Phytoplankton response. Helgoland Marine Research 58:269-273. Marine Systems 87: 145-159

<mark>Norkko: Deep benthic...</mark>

<mark>XXX</mark>

Kautsky: Sublittoral...

- BACC Author Team 2008. Assessment of climate change for the Baltic Sea basin. Regional Climate Studies. Springer Verlag. Pp. 1-474.
- Ehlers, A. Worm, B. and Reusch TBH. 2008 Importance of genetic diversity in eelgrass Zostera marina for its resilience to global warming. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 355:1-7.
- IPCC Climate Change. (2007). Synthesis Report. IPCC, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Johannesson, K., and André, C. (2006). Life on the margin—genetic isolation and loss of variation in a peripheral marine ecosystem. Mol.Ecol. 15, 2013–2030.
- Johannesson, K., Johansson, D., Larsson, K.H., Huenchuñir, C. J., Perus, J., Forslund, H., Kautsky, L., Pereyra. R.T. 2011. Frequent clonality in fucoids (*Fucus radicans* and *Fucus vesiculosus*: (Fucales, Phaeophyceae) in the Baltic Sea. J. Phycol. In press.
- Kautsky, N. (1981) On the trophic role of the blue mussel (*Mytilus edulis* L.) in a Baltic coastal ecosystem and the fate of the organic matter produced by the mussels. Kieler Meeresforschungen, Sonderh. 5, 454-461.
- Kautsky L. and Kautsky N. 2000. The Baltic Sea, including Bothnian Sea and Bothnian Bay. In Sheppard, C. (Ed.). Seas in the Millennium: an Environmental Evaluation. Elsevier, Amsterdam, PP. 121-133.
- Kiirikki, M., and Ruuskanen, A. (1996). How does Fucus vesiculosus survive ice scraping? Bot.Mar. 39, 133–139.
- Kovtun, A., Torn, K and Kotta J. 2009. Long-term changes in a northern Baltic macrophyte community. Estonian J. of Ecology. 58:270-285.
- Kullenberg, G. and Jacobsen T.S. 1981. The Baltic Sea an outline of its physical oceanography. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 12:183-186.
- Malm, T., Kautsky, L., and Engkvist, R. (2001). Reproduction, recruitment and geographical distribution of *Fucus* serratus L. in the Baltic Sea. Bot. Mar. 44, 101–108. denna siterad nu
- Ojaveer, H., Jaanus, A., MacKenzie, B. R., Martin, G., Olenin, S., Radziejewska, T., Telesh, I., Zettler, M. L., and Zaiko, A. 2010. Status of Biodiversity in the Baltic Sea. PLoS ONE 5(9):e12467.
- Nielsen, R. Kristiansen, A. Mathiesen, L. and Mathiesen H. 1995. Distributional index of the benthic macroalgae of the Baltic Sea area. The Baltic Marine Biologist Publication No. 18. Acta Botanica Fennica. 155.
- Pearson, G.A., Kautsky, L., and Serrão, E.A. 2000. Recent evolution in Baltic *Fucus vesiculosus*: reduced tolerance to emersion stresses compared to intertidal (North Sea) populations. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 202:67-79.
- Reusch, T. B. H., Ehlers, A., Hammerli, A. & Worm, B. 2005. Ecosystem recovery after climatic extremes enhanced by genotypic diversity. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 102:2826–31.
- Serrão, E. A., Brawley, S. H., Hedman, J., Kautsky, L., and Samuelsson, G. (1999b).
- Reproductive success of Fucus vesiculosus (Phaeophyceae) in the Baltic Sea. J. Phycol.35, 254-269.
- Tatarenkov A, Bergström L, Jönsson RB Serrão, E.A., Kautsky, L. and Johannesson K. (2005) Intriguing asexual life in marginal populations of the brown seaweed *Fucus vesiculosus*. Molecular Ecology, **14**, 647–651.

Thomsen, J., and Melzner, F. (2010). Moderate seawater acidification does not elicit long- term metabolic depression in the blue mussel *Mytilus edulis*. Mar.Biol. 157, 2667–2676.

- Wahl M. 2011. Stress Ecology in *Fucus*: Abiotic, Biotic and Genetic Interactions. In Michel Lesser, ed. Advances in Marine Biology, vol 59, Oxford, Academic Press, pp. 37-106.
- Wahl, M., Shahnaz, L., Dobretsov, S., Saha, M., Symanowski, F., David, K., Lachnit, T., Vasel, M., and Weinberger, F. (2010). Ecology of antifouling resistance in the bladder wrack *Fucus vesiculosus*: patterns of microfouling and antimicrobial protection. Mar. Ecol.Prog. Ser. 411, 33–48.
- Wallentinus, I. 1991. The Baltic Sea gradient. In Ecosystems of the World 24: Intertidal and Littoral Ecosystems. EDS: Mathieson A.C. and Nienhuis P.H., pp. 83-108. Elsevier, Amsterdam.

Weinberger, F., Rohde, S., Oschmann, Y., Shahnaz, L., Dobretsov, S., and Wahl, M.

(2011). Effects of limitation stress (light) and disruptive stress (temperature shift) on

induced antigrazing defense in the bladder wrack Fucus vesiculosus. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 10.3354/meps09044.

Wikström, S. A. and Kautsky L. 2007. Structure and diversity of invertebrate communities in the presence and absence of canopy forming *Fucus vesiculosus* in the Baltic Sea. Est. Coast. Shelf Science. 72:168-176.

Voipio, A. (ed.) (1981) The Baltic Sea. Elsevier Oceanographic Series. Elsevier, Amsterdam. 418 pp.

Kuosa: Winter...

Wikner: Trophical...

Lindegren: Cascading...

- Bakun A (2006) Wasp-waist populations and marine ecosystem dynamics: Navigating the "predator pit" topographies. Prog Oceanogr 68: 271-288
- Casini M, Lövgren J, Hjelm J, Cardinale M, Molinero JC, Kornilovs G. 2008. Multi-level trophic cascades in a heavily exploited open marine ecosystem. Proc R Soc B 275:1793-1801
- Casini M, Hjelm J, Molinero JC, Lövgren J, Cardinale M, Bartolino V, Belgrano A, Kornilovs G. 2009. Trophic cascades promote threshold-like shifts in pelagic marine ecosystems. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106:197-202
- Collie JS, Richardson K, Steele JH (2004) Regime shifts: can ecological theory illuminate the mechanisms? Prog Oceanogr 60:281-302
- deYoung B, Harris R, Alheit J, Beaugrand G, Mantua N, Shannon L (2004) Detecting regime shifts in the ocean: data considerations. Prog Oceanogr 60:143-164
- Diekmann, R., and Möllmann, C. (Eds). 2010. Integrated ecosystem assessments of seven Baltic Sea areas covering the last three decades. ICES Cooperative Research Report No. 302. 90 pp.
- Drinkwater KF, Mueter F, Friedland KD, Taylor M, Hunt J, Hare J, Melle W (2009) Recent climate forcing and physical oceanographic changes in Northern Hemisphere regions: A review and comparison of four marine ecosystems. Prog Oceanogr 81:10-28
- Lindegren, M., Diekmann, R. & Mollmann, C. (2010a). Regime shifts, resilience and recovery of a cod stock. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser., 402, 239-253.
- Lindegren M, Möllmann C, Nielsen A, Brander K, MacKenzie B, Stenseth N. C. (2010b) Ecological Forecasting under Climate Change – the case of Baltic cod. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences. 277, 2121-2130.
- MacKenzie, B. R., Gislason, H., Möllmann, C. & Köster, F. W. (2007) Impact of 21st century climate change on the Baltic Sea fish community and fisheries. *Global Change Biol.* 13, 1348-1367.
- McQueen, Johannes, Post, Stewart & Lean (1989). Bottom-up and top-down impacts on freshwater pelagic community structure. Ecological Monographs 59: 289-309.
- Möllmann C, Muller-Karulis B, Kornilovs G, St John MA (2008) Effects of climate and overfishing on zooplankton dynamics and ecosystem structure: regime shifts, trophic cascade, and feedback coops in a simple ecosystem. ICES J Mar Sci 65:302-310
- Möllmann C, Diekmann R, Müller-Karulis B, Kornilovs G, Plikshs M, Axe P (2009) Reorganization of a large marine ecosystem due to atmospheric and anthropogenic pressure: a discontinuous regime shift in the Central Baltic Sea. Glob Change Biol 15 (6):1377-1399
- Scheffer M, Carpenter S, Foley JA, Folke C, Walker B (2001) Catastrophic shifts in ecosystems. Nature 413:591-596
- Österblom H, Hansson S, Larsson U, Hjerne O, Wulff F, Elmgren R, Folke C (2007) Human-induced trophic cascades and ecological regime shifts in the Baltic Sea. Ecosystems 10:877-889

Blenckner: Regime...

- Casini, M., J. Hjelm, J. C. Molinero, J. Lövgren, M. Cardinale, V. Bartolino, A. Belgrano, and G. Kornilovs. 2009. Trophic cascades promote threshold-like shifts in pelagic marine ecosystems. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106:197.
- Casini, M., J. Lovgren, J. Hjelm, M. Cardinale, J. C. Molinero, and G. Kornilovs. 2008. Multi-level trophic cascades in a heavily exploited open marine ecosystem. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 275:1793-1801.
- Folke, C., S. Carpenter, B. Walker, M. Scheffer, T. Elmqvist, L. Gunderson, and C. S. Holling. 2004. Regime shifts, resilience, and biodiversity in ecosystem management. Annual Review of Ecology Evolution and Systematics 35:557-581.
- Lindegren, M., R. Diekmann, and C. Möllmann. 2010. Regime shifts, Resilience and Recovery of a Local Cod Stock. Marine Marine Ecology Progress Series **in press**.
- May, R. M. 1973. Stability and complexity in model ecosystems Princeton University Press.
- Möllmann, C., R. Diekmann, B. Mûller-Karulis, G. Kornilovs, M. Plikshs, and P. Axe. 2009. Reorganization of a large marine ecosystem due to atmospheric and anthropogenic pressure: a discontinuous regime shift in the Central Baltic Sea. Global Change Biology **9999**.
- Möllmann, C., B. Müller-Karulis, G. Kornilovs, and M. A. St John. 2008. Effects of climate and overfishing on zooplankton dynamics and ecosystem structure: regime shifts, trophic cascade, and feedback coops in a simple ecosystem. Ices Journal of Marine Science 65:302-310.
- Österblom, H., S. Hansson, U. Larsson, O. Hjerne, F. Wulff, R. Elmgren, and C. Folke. 2007. Human-induced trophic cascades and ecological regime shifts in the Baltic Sea. Ecosystems **10**:877-889.
- Scheffer, M., S. Carpenter, J. A. Foley, C. Folke, and B. Walker. 2001. Catastrophic shifts in ecosystems. Nature 413:591-596.
- Scheffer, M. and S. R. Carpenter. 2003. Catastrophic regime shifts in ecosystems: linking theory to observation. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 18:648-656.

Gårdmark: Modelling...

- Berg, S., Christianou, M., Jonsson, T. & Ebenman, B. (2011). Using sensitivity analysis to identify keystone species and keystone links in size-based food webs. *Oikos*, 120, 510–519.
- Botsford, L. W., Holland, M. D., Samhouri, J. F., White, J. W., and Hastings, A. 2011. Importance of age structure in models of the response of upper trophic levels to fishing and climate change. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 68: 1270–1283.
- Coreau, A., Pinay, G., Thompson, J.D., Cheptou, P.-O. & Mermet, L. (2009). The rise of research on futures in ecology: rebalancing scenarios and predictions. *Ecol. Lett.*, 12-1277-1286.
- Eilola, K., B.G. Gustafsson, I. Kuznetsov, H.E.M. Meier, T. Neumann, and O.P. Savchuk. 2011. Evaluation of biogeochemical cycles in an ensemble of three state-of-the-art numerical models of the Baltic Sea. *Journal of Marine Systems*, 88, 267-284.
- Fulton, E.A. and Smith, A.D.M. 2004. Lessons learnt from the comparison of three ecosystem models for Port Philip Bay, Australia. In L.J. Shannon, K.L. Cochrane and S.C. Pillar (eds). Ecosystem approaches to fisheries in the Southern Benguela. *Afr. J. Mar. Sci.*, 26: 219-243.
- Fulton, E.A., Smith, A.D.M. and Smith, D.C. 2007. Alternative Management Strategies for Southeast Australian Commonwealth Fisheries: Stage 2: Quantitative Management Strategy Evaluation. Australian Fisheries Management Authority Report.
- Heikinheimo, O. (2011). Interactions between cod, herring and sprat in the changing environment of the Baltic Sea: A dynamic model analysis. *Ecol. Modelling*, 222, 1731-1742.
- Kuikka, S., Hildén, M., Gislason, H., Hansson, S., Sparholt, H. & Varis, O. (1999). Modelling environmentally driven uncertainties in Baltic cod (*Gadus morhua*) management by Bayesian influence diagrams. *Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.*, 56, 629-641.
- Lindegren, M., Möllmann, C. & Hansson, L.-A. (2010) Biomanipulation: a tool in marine ecosystem management and restoration? *Ecol. Appl.*, 20, 2237–2248
- Lindegren, M., Möllmann, C., Nielsen, A., Brander, K. & MacKenzie, B. (2009) Preventing the collapse of the Baltic cod stock through an ecosystem-based management approach. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*, 106, 14722-14727.
- MacKenzie BR, Eero M, Ojaveer H (2011) Could Seals Prevent Cod Recovery in the Baltic Sea? *PLoS ONE* 6, e18998. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0018998
- MacKenzie, B.R., Gislason, H., Möllmann, C. & Köster, F.W. (2007). Impact of 21st century climate change on the Baltic Sea fish community and fisheries. *Global Change Biology*, 13, 1348–1367.
- Meier, H.E.M., Eilola, K. & Almroth, E. (2011). Climate-related changes in marine ecosystems simulated with a 3dimensional coupled physical-biogeochemical model of the Baltic Sea. *Climate Research*, 48, 31-55.
- Österblom, S., Hansson, S., Larsson, U., Hjerne, O., Wulff, F., Elmgren, R. & Folke, C. (2007). Human-induced trophic cascades and ecological regime shifts in the Baltic Sea. *Ecosystems*, 10, 877–889.

- Rahikainen, M., Kuikka, S., and Parmanne, R. 2003. Modelling the effect of ecosystem change on spawning per recruit of Baltic herring. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 60: 94–109.
- Stenseth, N.C., Mysterud, A., Ottersen, G., Hurrell, J.W., Chan, K.-S. & Lima, M. (2002). Ecological Effects of Climate Fluctuations. *Science*, 297, 1292-1296.
- Stock, C.A., Alexander, M.A., Bond, N.A., Brander, K.M., Cheung, W.W.L, Curchitser, E.N. et al. (2011). On the use of IPCC-class models to assess the impact of climate on Living Marine Resources. *Progr. Oceanogr.*, 88, 1-27.
- van Leeuwen A., de Roos, A.M. & Persson, L. (2008). How cod shapes its world. J. Sea Res., 60, 89-104.

Blenckner: Policy-relevant...

- Backer, H. and J. M. Leppanen. 2008. The HELCOM system of a vision, strategic goals and ecological objectives: implementing an ecosystem approach to the management of human activities in the Baltic Sea. Aquatic Conservation-Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems 18:321-334.
- Beamish, R. J., A. J. Benson, R. M. Sweeting, and C. M. Neville. 2004. Regimes and the history of the major fisheries off Canada's west coast. Progress In Oceanography **60**:355-385.
- Hughes, T. P., D. R. Bellwood, C. Folke, R. S. Steneck, and J. R. Wilson. 2005. New paradigms for supporting resilience of marine ecosystems. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 20:380-386.
- Kraberg, A. C., N. Wasmund, J. Vanaverbeke, D. Schiedek, K. H. Wiltshire, and N. Mieszkowska. 2011. Regime shifts in the marine environment: the scientific basis and political context. Marine Pollution Bulletin **62**:7-20.
- Lindegren, M., R. Diekmann, and C. Möllmann. 2010. Regime shifts, Resilience and Recovery of a Local Cod Stock. Marine Marine Ecology Progress Series **in press**.
- Mee, L. D., R. L. Jefferson, D. Laffoley, and M. Elliott. 2008. How good is good? Human values and Europe's proposed Marine Strategy Directive. Marine Pollution Bulletin **56**:187-204.
- Möllmann, C., R. Diekmann, B. Mûller-Karulis, G. Kornilovs, M. Plikshs, and P. Axe. 2009. Reorganization of a large marine ecosystem due to atmospheric and anthropogenic pressure: a discontinuous regime shift in the Central Baltic Sea. Global Change Biology 9999.
- Österblom, H., A. Gårdmark, L. Bergström, B. Müller-Karulis, C. Folke, M. Lindegren, M. Casini, P. Olsson, R. Diekmann, and T. Blenckner. 2010. Making the ecosystem approach operational—Can regime shifts in ecological- and governance systems facilitate the transition? Marine Policy 34:1290-1299.
- Pikitch, E. K., C. Santora, E. A. Babcock, A. Bakun, R. Bonfil, D. O. Conover, P. Dayton, P. Doukakis, D. Fluharty, B. Heneman, E. D. Houde, J. Link, P. A. Livingston, M. Mangel, M. K. McAllister, J. Pope, and K. J. Sainsbury. 2004. Ecosystem-based fishery management. Science 305:346-347.
- Rice, J. C. 2005. Implementation of the ecosystem approach to fisheries management asynchronous co-evolution at the interface between science and policy. Marine Ecology-Progress Series **300**:265-270.

Olli: Biodiversity...

- Bleich S, Powilleit M, Seifert T, Graf G (2011) Beta-diversity as a measure of species turnover along the salinity gradient in the Baltic Sea, and its consistency with the Venice System. Marine Ecology Progress Series 436: 101-118
- Bonsdorff E (2006) Zoobenthic diversity-gradients in the Baltic Sea: Continuous post-glacial succession in a stressed ecosystem. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 330: 383-391
- Conley DJ, Björck S, Bonsdorff E, Carstensen J, Destouni G, Gustafsson BG, Hietanen S, Kortekaas M, Kuosa H, Markus Meier HE, Müller-Karulis B, Nordberg K, Norkko A, Nürnberg G, Pitkänen H, Rabalais NN, Rosenberg R, Savchuk OP, Slomp CP, Voss M, Wulff F, Zillén L (2009) Hypoxia-Related Processes in the Baltic Sea. Environmental Science & Technology 43: 3412--3420
- Costello MJ, Coll M, Danovaro R, Halpin P, Ojaveer H, Miloslavich P (2010) A Census of Marine Biodiversity Knowledge, Resources, and Future Challenges. PLoS ONE 5: e12110
- Godhe A, Härnström K (2010) Linking the planktonic and benthic habitat: genetic structure of the marine diatom Skeletonema marinoi. Molecular Ecology 19: 4478-4490
- Hiddink JG, Coleby C (2011) What is the effect of climate change on marine fish biodiversity in an area of low connectivity, the Baltic Sea? . Global Ecology and Biogeography 2011: in press
- Hogg OT, Barnes DKA, Griffiths HJ (2011) Highly Diverse, Poorly Studied and Uniquely Threatened by Climate Change: An Assessment of Marine Biodiversity on South Georgia's Continental Shelf. PLoS ONE 6: e19795--
- Härnström K, Ellegaard M, Andersen TJ, Godhe A (2011) Hundred years of genetic structure in a sediment revived diatom population. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences
- Jackson ST, Sax DF (2010) Balancing biodiversity in a changing environment: extinction debt, immigration credit and species turnover. Trends in ecology & evolution 25: 153-160
- Johannesson K, André C (2006) Life on the margin: genetic isolation and diversity loss in a peripheral marine ecosystem, the Baltic Sea. Molecular Ecology 15: 2013-2029

- Kangro K, Olli K, Tamminen T, Lignell R (2007) Species-specific responses of a cyanobacteria-dominated phytoplankton community to artificial nutrinet limitation in the Baltic Sea. Marine Ecology Progress Series 336: 15-27
- Klais R, Tamminen T, Kremp A, Spilling K, Olli K (2011) Decadal-Scale Changes of Dinoflagellates and Diatoms in the Anomalous Baltic Sea Spring Bloom. PLoS ONE 6: e21567
- Kremp A, Tamminen T, Spilling K (2008) Dinoflagellate bloom formation in natural assemblages with diatoms: nutrient competition and growth strategies in Baltic spring phytoplankton. Aquatic Microbial Ecology 50: 181-196
- Mackenzie BR, Gislason H, Möllmann C, Köster FW (2007) Impact of 21st century climate change on the Baltic Sea fish community and fisheries. Global Change Biology 13: 1348-1367
- Neumann T (2010) Climate-change effects on the Baltic Sea ecosystem: A model study. Journal of Marine Systems 81: 213-224
- Olli K, Klais R, Tamminen T, Ptacnik R, Andersen T (2011) Long term changes in the Baltic sea phytoplankton community. Boreal Environmental Research 16: 3-14
- Olli K, Trunov K (2010) Abundance and distribution of vernal bloom dinoflagellate cysts in the Gulf of Finland and Gulf of Riga (the Baltic Sea). Deep-Sea Research II 57: 235-242
- Poutanen EL, Nikkila K (2001) Carotenoid pigments as tracers of cyanobacterial blooms in recent and post-glacial sediments of the Baltic Sea. Ambio 30: 179-183
- Ptacnik R, Olli K, Lehtinen S, Tamminen T, Andersen T (2011) Does plankton diversity peak at intermediate salinities? Comment on Telesh et al. (2011). Marine Ecology Progress Series 432: 291-292
- Remane A (1934) Die Brackwasserfauna. Verhandlungen der Deutschen Zoologischen Gesellschaft 36: 34-74
- Sommer U (2009) Copepod growth and diatoms: insensitivity of *Acartia tonsa* to the composition of semi-natural plankton mixtures manipulated by silicon:nitrogen ratios in mesocosms. Oecologia 159: 207--215
- Spilling K, Lindström M (2008) Phytplankton life cycle transformations lead to species-specific effects on sediment processes in the Baltic Sea. Continental Shelf Research 28: 2488-2495
- Sterner RW, Elser JJ (2002) Ecological Stoichiometry: The Biology of Elements from Molecules to the Biosphere. Princeton University Press, Princeton
- Wasmund N, Tuimala J, Suikkanen S, Vandepitte L, Kraberg A (2011) Long-term trends in phytoplankton composition in the western and central Baltic Sea. Journal of Marine Systems 87: 145-159
- Villnäs A, Norkko A (2011) Benthic diversity gradients and shifting baselines: implications for assessing environmental status. Ecologica Applications 21: 2172-2186